Campus Council on Promotion, Tenure and Faculty Affairs Meeting

March 8, 2010

Present: Alan Wood, Chair, Cherry Banks, Steve Collins, Carol Leppa, Nancy Place and Kelvin Sung

Absent: Sundar Balakrishnan
The Campus Council on Promotion, Tenure and Faculty Affairs minutes of February 22, 2010 were approved as amended.

Alan opened the meeting on the issue of the UW Senate restructure and the role of the CCPTFA in apportionment and nomination of Senators.  The Council reviewed the list of the UWB voting faculty and discussed the nominating process for senators.  Program directors and faculty on leave will be eliminated from the list. A discussion on eligibility of faculty to serve on the Senate and the new role of the Faculty Senate followed. 
CCPTFA discussion points

· It was concluded that program directors would be ineligible to serve on the Senate; after a discussion of whether or not associate directors, particularly those involved with personnel issues, should also be ineligible, it was concluded that they would still be eligible.
· The expectation of the new restructured Senate is that it have a closer relationship to faculty councils on all three campuses, resulting in an increased participation on the Senate, and an increased understanding of issues in and communication with faculty councils.
· A discussion ensued over what role the CCPTFA ought to play in this new landscape and where their jurisdiction lies is this new process and in faculty governance?
· The general sense is that there is no need to have two councils dealing with faculty affairs, which is in effect what we currently have (insofar as the CCPTFA makes recommendations to the EC re: a particular faculty issue, which then reconsiders the same issue in its own deliberations).  We seem to be moving gradually to a recommendation—which would ultimately require a change in the by-laws, that the CCPTFA confine itself primarily to promotion and tenure. That would then free up the EC to fulfill its new mandate in the Senate restructuring as the main representative faculty body on the campus, especially insofar as the Faculty Senate now recommends that the college (and in our case the campus) councils take on an advisory role in matters pertaining to planning and budgeting.
· Cherry reminded the Council that under the new legislation the newly elected Senators would automatically become members of the EC.  The intent of this policy is to make the Faculty Senate more representative of faculty members who are involved with faculty governance at their own units.  The discussion then turned to the advisability of following the same principle in the makeup of the EC on this campus, namely in having it consist of the chairs of the GFO Campus Council on Promotion, Tenure and Faculty Affairs; the Campus Council on Academic Standards and Curriculum; and the Instructional and Research Support Committee.  It was pointed out that this will pose a very difficult challenge in terms of retaining the representative membership of the EC, which up to now has been composed of representatives from each program on campus.  Prudence would also suggest that the membership of the EC be restricted to tenured faculty or lecturers on long-term appointment in order to avoid placing junior faculty in vulnerable positions. 
· A further discussion took place on the critical importance of faculty leadership in these positions, and it was noted that there are a number of benefits both to the institution and to individual faculty members to participate in these roles, particularly if the EC becomes directly involved—to be sure, in an advisory capacity—in planning and budget issues, as recommended in the new faculty legislation.  First among them is the increased communication and understanding between faculty and administration resulting from the faculty becoming more knowledgeable about the difficult issues and tradeoffs that have to be made in an environment of shrinking state funding and increasing enrollments.  That broad understanding is crucial to maintaining an internal community of trust and cooperation among faculty, staff, and administration, without which the institution cannot flourish in the long run.  Second is faculty development, since exposure to the larger context of decision-making for the institution as a whole may open up future opportunities for administrative leadership, and will at the very least educate growing numbers of faculty about the complexity of the issues facing the campus as a whole.  The benefit of this increased participation to the institution will be to broaden the base of potential leadership, an issue of particular concern in a campus growing as rapidly as this one, where leadership is often thrust on faculty members without adequate background and training. 
· Taking the above considerations into account, and adding to them the realization that it is extremely difficult to recruit faculty members to accept these additional burdens of service on an already overloaded agenda of teaching and scholarship, the members of the CCPTFA further discussed the advisability of having a quarterly course release for all future members of the EC, since these members would now also be serving as Senators and as chairs of the various faculty councils.  
· Further ways of recognizing service were also discussed, including some kind of award that would be parallel to the Teaching Award.  Overall, a stronger reward structure is needed to support service on the GFO councils and committees.  It was suggested that promotion and tenure from associate to full professor could also be tied to service on GFO councils and committees, on the general principle that the incentive structure for promotion and tenure ought to be aligned more effectively with the mission of the institution as a whole.  Our present system of incentives makes it possible for many professors to benefit from the service of others in institution-building without any contribution of their own.  That may be acceptable for associate-level positions, but it would be reasonable to expect that promotion to full professor would entail a reasonable commitment and responsibility to the institution as a whole.
CCPTFA recommendation

UWB Senators would serve on the GFO Executive Council.  


Alan submitted a request from Peggy Frazier to the CCPTFA for approval of a new process of electronic submission of promotion and tenure files.

 CCPTFA recommendation

The CCPTFA approves the process of electronic submission of promotion and tenure files and will forward this recommendation to the GFO Executive Council.

Meeting adjourned at 11:50 am

Minutes submitted by Barbara Van Sant

Next meeting will be April 12, 2010
